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July 23, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to provide fair wages, hours, and working conditions to employees who provide essential internal and external customer services.

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the new King County Security Guild (Guild) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) and memorandum of agreement for the period of September 27, 2012, through December 31, 2014.  This CBA covers 53 employees in the Facilities Management Division, Department of Executive Services.  The employees under this new CBA were previously represented by Teamsters, Local 117 and were covered under the Joint Crafts Council CBA before changing representation.
The employees under this agreement perform a wide range of security services for assigned County facilities.  This includes Security Officers and Sergeants who control ingress and egress to facilities for the protection of property and authorized persons, provide information and assistance to visitors, and provide escort services to employees.  Security Dispatchers monitor cameras and intrusion alarm systems, and dispatch appropriate personnel via radio and phone in response to security, fire, and medical events.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity with the County’s right to determine work shifts and schedules, and manage employee performance.  This agreement clears up language thereby reducing interpretation and application issues.  Additional efficiencies in this agreement are gained through a reopener to address the effects of standardizing pay practices, as necessary.
This CBA furthers the County’s Strategic Plan by attracting and retaining a quality workforce by paying fair market wages and working conditions.

The wage settlement for 2012 is 1.63%, and the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) for 2013 is 3.09%.  The wage adjustment for 2014 is based on 95% of the annual average growth rate of the bi-monthly Seattle-Tacoma-Bremerton Area Consumer Price index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W, July to June).  However, if significant negative shifts in economic and fiscal conditions occur during the term of this agreement, the parties agree to reopen negotiations for the 2014 COLA when triggered by either an increase in the County unemployment rate of more than two percentage points compared with the previous year or a decline of more than seven percent in County retail sales as determined by comparing current year to previous year.  Data will be derived from Washington State Department of Revenue.  By no later than July 30, 2013, the County will assess whether the economic measurements listed above trigger the contract reopener for 2014 COLA.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Guild.  This agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will further the efficient operations of the department these employees work in and the vital services they provide to both County employees and the public.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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cc:
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
